
City of Tekoa

COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES

For September 13, 2021
I. CALL TO ORDER: Mayor Troy Wilson called the meeting to order at 7:00 P.M.  Council members present at the meeting were Roy Schulz, John Jaeger, Mary LaSalle, and Angie Rambo, Shelly Ausmus (remotely). Clerk/Treasurer Kynda Browning, Clerk/Treasurer Eliza Evans-Teague, Matt Morkert, Engineer were also in attendance as were Donovan Chase, Lydia Fletcher, Robert Lee and Jennifer Olson. 
II. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIENCE:  Mayor Wilson led the Pledge of Allegiance
III. PROFESSIONAL CONSULTATION:  Matt Morkert talked about applications for The Facilities Plan for DOE for either lagoons or land application; due next month.  The applications would be 50% grant and 50% loan.  He estimates it will cost $150,000.  John Jaeger made a motion to apply for the grant/loan for the facilities plan.  Roy Schulz seconded the motion and all council members voted yes.
Colors for the sewer treatment plant were presented by Matt Morkert.  He will bring samples of selected colors for the October meeting.
Jennifer Olson talked about Healthy Tekoa Coalition.  This month is National Recovery Month. They will have an event at the Community Center on September 17. 

IV.
COMMENTS FROM THE AUDIENCE:  There were none.
IV. CORRESPONDENCE: There was none.
V. OLD BUSINESS:

A.  LETTER TO RAILROAD: John Jaeger reported that contact was made with the railroad

and they talked about cleaning the arena.  The railroad will report to John Jaeger what they tested


for. There was discussion about possibly capping it and using it for a trail.  Matt Morkert said the


DOE has grant money for Level I Assessment and will let us know if DOE has 100% funding


available.

B.  PARKING IN DOWNTOWN AREA: The council talked about parking in the downtown. 

Avista does not own the lot; it is owned and being used by Ziply.  There was discussion about


places to park.  Mayor Wilson will talk to Mike Bogenreif to see what he can enforce.  There 
was discussion about junk cars sitting around town. 

C.  BURN PILE: John Jaeger presented a community burn pile proposal.  Wendy Sienknecht


voiced her concern about it.  There was discussion.  They will close the burn pile and reach out


to let people know, possibly through bulk mailing.

D.  COVID GRANT EXPENDITURE:  We are getting additional sealed bids for the Truax


well generator and the generator for the sewer plant.  

E. COLOR FOR LIFT STATION:   Presented by Matt Morkert in earlier discussion.

F.  DISCUSS WATER AND SEWER CONNECTION FEES/BUSINESS-LOTS NOT


CHARGED FOR SERVICE: There are only 6-7 buildings that have water and sewer and 


aren’t being charged.  Eliza Evans-Teague will send letters out to property owners.
VI.
NEW BUSINESS:

A.  PIT BULLS:  John Jaeger said he didn’t realize that since January, cities/towns cannot have


ordinances excluding pit bull breeds in WA State.  City of Tekoa’s dog ordinance still covers

dangerous or potentially dangerous dogs, but the ordinance needs to be updated.
B.  OCTOBER/NOVEMBER/DECEMBER MEETING DATES: Oct. 4 and 18,

Nov. 1 and 15, and Dec. 6 were determined.
C.  SEWER RATE INCREASE FOR JANUARY: The Council discussed the necessity of raising sewer rates to prepare for the new sewer plant funding requirements.  Roy Schulz made a  motion for a $4/month increase for two years and Mary LaSalle seconded it.  All council members voted yes.
D.  DISCUSS 6 MO. RV POLICY AS PERTAINS TO 515 N. WASHINGTON ST.:  Robert Lee came to ask the council for permission to live in his RV for 6 months at a time until they can build a house.  They will build a garage, for now, and eventually build a home on the lot. The council clarified that according to our ordinances, parking 6 months out of the year, each year, is permitted, as long as the RV is hooked up to water and sewer.
E. SET WAGE FOR CLERK/DEPUTY CLERK/HOURLY TRAINING: Roy Schulz made a motion to continue Deputy Clerk wages at $18/hr. for 7 hours/day, City Clerk/Treasurer wages to remain constant for hiring Eliza Evans-Teague and move Kynda Browning to an hourly wage consistent with the current rate of pay for the Clerk/Treasurer for September 2021, and training wage of $35/hr.  Angie Rambo seconded the motion.  Roy Schulz and Angie Rambo voted yes.  Mary LaSalle, John Jaeger and Wendy Sienknecht voted no. 

Roy Schulz made a motion to accept Deputy Clerk stay at $18/hr. for 8 hours/day, City Clerk/Treasurer wages to remain constant for hiring Eliza Evans-Teague and move Kynda Browning to an hourly wage consistent with the current rate of pay for the Clerk/Treasurer for September 2021, and training wage of $35/hr., thereafter, to be reevaluated in early January.  John Jaeger seconded the motion. John Jaeger voted no.  Roy Schulz, Wendy Sienknecht, Mary LaSalle and Angie Rambo voted yes.
F. APPROVE THIRD MAINTENANCE POSITION/WAGE:
Council discussed third position and decided it should be five, 8-hour days. Roy Schulz made the motion to hire for the position at $20/hour plus a $500 increase for every certification, CDL and mosquito fogging. John Jaeger seconded the motion. Motion passed unanimously.
G. CHANGE SIGNATURE CARD AT BANK; ADDING ELIZA EVANS-TEAGUE AND

REMOVING KYNDA BROWNING AND JOHN JAEGER: John Jaeger moved to change the signature card at Banner Bank to add Eliza Evans-Teague and remove Kynda Browning and John Jaeger.  Roy Schulz seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.
H. CHANGE LGIP ADMINISTRATOR TO ELIZA EVANS-TEAGUE/RES. NO. 21-04:
John Jaeger moved to change the LGIP Administrator to add Eliza Evans-Teague and remove Kynda Browning.  Roy Schulz seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.

I. SET MINIMUM REQUIRED BID FOR SURPLUSSED RED TRUCK:
Roy Schulz moved to set the bid minimum at $1,500.00. Wendy Sienknecht seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.
J. RETAINAGE-MOTION TO CLOSE OUT VERSATILE PAYMENTS:
Mary LaSalle moved to close out the TIB Park and Crosby St. project and pay retainage when it is received. Roy Schulz seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.
K. APPROVE CHANGING DOE RESOLUTION TO NO. 21-03:
Roy Schulz moved to change the Department of Ecology Resolution to number 21-03. Angie Rambo seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.
L. EXECUTIVE SESSION FOR LEGAL MATTER:  
The council went into executive session at 10:19 P.M. for five minutes.  The meeting reconvened at 10:24 P. M.

VII.
REPORTS: 

A.  MAYOR’S REPORT: Mayor Wilson met with Tekoa Ambulance about having a Town Hall meeting to get ideas about how to keep the ambulance barn open.


B.   CLERK/TREASURER REPORT: Kynda Browning did not have a report.
  C.  COUNCIL REPORTS: John Jaeger asked about an email sent to the council.  Mary 
LaSalle asked about when people bring an issue to them, as council members, how to handle it.

Wendy Sienknecht asked about trailers parked on the street and when they have to be off the 
street for snow plowing.  They have to be off the street for the winter by November 1 each year.

  D.  COMMENTS FROM THE AUDIENCE: There were none.

IX.
CONSENT AGENDA:  
A. August 16, 2021, MEETING MINUTES: John Jaeger made a motion to approve the minutes from the July 19, 2021, meeting as presented. Mary LaSalle seconded the motion; all council members voted yes.
B. APPROVE BILLS FOR PAYMENT: John Jaeger made a motion to pay EFT payroll checks and check number 15432 through 15441 in the amount of $17,224.60 and check number 15442 through 15459, in the amount of $25,766.75. Mary LaSalle seconded the motion; all council members voted yes.  

X.
ADJOURNMENT: John Jaeger made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 10:45 P.M. Mary LaSalle seconded the motion; all council members voted yes.  
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